
Optimist Club of Huntsville Newsletter – Vol 71 No 26 – AUG 3, 2017   

 

PRESIDENT 

Vastell Williams 

256-886-1344 

VHV.Williams@yahoo.com 

 

1st VICE PRESIDENT 

Eureka Battie 

256- 653-0457 
Eureka@Takerstransportation.com 

 

2nd VICE PRESIDENT 

Jim Roe 

256-883-8950 

j_m_roe@yahoo.com 

 

SECRETARY TREASURER 

Al Renz 

256-772-7929 

optimist3480@aol.com 

 

IMMEDIATE PAST 

PRESIDENT 

Alfred G. Adams 

502-541-6469 

alfredg.adams@gmail.com 

 
 
 

August Evening Meeting 

 A rather small turnout of 11 

Optimists assembled at the Blue 

Plate Café for our regular Club 

meeting this evening, but we had 

a lot of guests so our meeting 

room was fairly full and kept our server busy.  Our guests 

were Annie Sandusky, a prospective member brought by 

Tom Casteel, plus Dan Mitchell, husband of our speaker, 

and Col. Roger McCreery, father of one of the students who 

assisted our speaker tonight. 

Opening 

 President Vastell Williams called on Rev. Jim Berry to 

bring the opening prayer, and Jim also led us in reciting 

the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Announcements  

 Zone Vice President Alfred Adams announced that 

the District Meeting will be held the last weekend of this 

month in Southaven, MS. 

Program 

 Our speaker this evening was Mrs. Teri Mitchell, 

teacher and sponsor of Challenger Middle School’s 

Greenpower race team.    

mailto:alfredg.adams@gmail.com


Club meets 

1st Thursday 

At 6:00 p.m. at Blue 

Plate Café 

 

3rd & 4th Thursdays 

At 11:45 a.m. 

Optimist Recreational 

Center 

 

DIRECTORS 

2 YEAR 

 

Tom Casteel 

256-715-8772 

tom@leetsac.net 

 

Richie Myers 

256-658-6343 

rickfish19@gmail.com 

 

Gay Pepper 

256-288-4321 

gaypepper@fcb-hsv.com 

 

1 YEAR 

 

Kathy Anderson 

256-679-9704 

bamasax80@gmail.com 

 

Matt Clarke 

256-828-3652 
clarke.matthew.w@gmail.com 

 

Clyde Nevins 

256-881-8215 

clyde.nevins@Juno.com 

 

NEWSLETTER EDITOR 

 

Clyde Nevins 

256-881-8215 

clyde.nevins@Juno.com 

Supporting her with setting up for her PowerPoint 

presentation was her husband, Dan Mitchell, and four of 

the students who were on her Greenpower race team last 

year.   She was introduced by Clyde Nevins, Chairman of 

the Club’s STEM Grant Program.  

 Mrs. Mitchell began by thanking the Club for the 

$1,500 grant which was used to partially pay for the 

expenses of sending her Greenpower race team to 

Indianapolis, IN, last spring to participate in “The 

Inaugural Greenpower Indy Race.”   She was 

enthusiastically assisted by four of the team members who 

participated in the event. 

 Mrs. Mitchell next described their race car.   All 

Greenpower race cars must start with the same kit, which 

dictates the same batteries, motor and tires.   Beyond that 

there are restrictions on length and width.  The Challenger 

car employed a nose fairing and rear-view mirrors that 

were made by 3D printing. 

 Mrs. Mitchell described the brief, but very eventful 

trip to Indianapolis last spring.  The two race cars and 20 

students left Huntsville early on Sunday, April 30, arriving 

in Indianapolis in time to tour the Indy Museum that 

displayed Indy race cars from the early days to the present 

time.   A bus ride around the Indy track gave them the 

history of the Indy 500, including how the original track 

was paved by bricks.  They were able to set up the garage 

for their race car in the same garage used by the Indy race 

cars—with their team name posted outside, too. 

 Following a night in a 

local hotel, where they met 

members from many of the 27 

participating teams (high 

schools and middle schools) from the U. S., England and 

Scotland, they returned to the track for the racing events.  

They raced three times on the Indy Grand Prix track (see 

diagram) which incorporates the straightaway and finish 

line of the larger track. 
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The objective of each race was to make the most laps in 1½ hours, using three 

drivers (requiring two pit stops).  The three races were: 

• Qualification runs  

• Race # 1  

• Race # 2 

Between race # 1 and race # 2, teams were allowed to “tweak” the setup of their 

cars. 

 At the end of Race #1, the Challenger Eagles team was in 3rd place of the 8 

Middle School teams, trailing rivals Whitesburg Middle School and Madison County 

School.   As a result of some modifications, they were able to edge out Whitesburg 

Middle School, finishing 2nd in the Middle School category.   Mrs. Mitchell displayed 

their award (see photo section).   Their award was presented in the Winner’s Circle of 

the Indy track.   Following tradition, they kissed the original bricks at the finish line.   

They then left for Huntsville, arriving about home about 3:00 a. m. 

 In answer to some questions, it was learned that Greenpower race cars weigh 

generally close to 100 pounds and can travel up to 27 mph.   Going that fast, 

however, drains the batteries faster and does not end up as a winning strategy.  A 

speed of 18 to 24 mph is the norm.  The team found out that driving skill and driver 

weight were about equally important for a winning car. 

Closing 

 President Vastell had to leave the meeting early, so V. P. Jim Roe gave our 

speaker a tile with the Optimist Creed, and asked a student, Kaden McCreery to 

draw a name for our attendance prize.  Byrom Goodwin missed out (2nd week in a 

row!), so Tom Casteel took the prize on the second draw. 

Tom led the Club in reciting the Optimist Creed to close the meeting. 

Clyde Nevins 

Optimistic Quote of the Week 

“Winning has nothing to do with racing. Most days don't have races 
anyway. Winning is about struggle and effort and optimism, and 
never, ever, ever giving up.”  

~ Amby Burfoot 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Our speaker, Mrs. Teri Mitchell,     Annie Sandusky 

with the Team’s 2nd Place Award        Guest of Tom Casteel 

from the Inaugural Greenpower  

Indy Race 

 



 

   Guest Dan Mitchell    Kaden and Col. Roger McCreery 

(husband of our speaker)  (Col. McCreery just returned from a tour in 

    Iraq a month ago) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Four of last year’s Challenger Middle School Greenpower Race Team 

Matthew Beutjer, Kaden McCreery, Chandler Jones and John Debus 



CALENDAR 

8/17  Thursday 11:45 am Optimist Recreation Center 

  Business Meeting - Food – (Tom Casteel)  

8/24  Thursday 11:45 am Optimist Recreation Center 

  Beth Roberts and Sutton - Therapy Partners 

9/5   Tuesday 4:00 pm 1st Commercial Bank – Whitesburg Dr. 

Board Meeting 

9/7  Thursday 6:30 pm Cooper House, 405 Randolph Ave SE 

Youth Appreciation Banquet 

9/21  Thursday 11:45 am Optimist Recreation Center 

  Business Meeting - Food – (Gay Pepper)  

9/28  Thursday 6:30 pm TBD 

  Officer Installation and 70th Anniversary Celebration 

10/3   Tuesday 4:00 pm 1st Commercial Bank – Whitesburg Dr. 

Board Meeting 

10/5  Thursday 6:00 pm Blue Plate Cafe 

TBD - TBD 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Website:  hsvoptimists.org 
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